
 

 

 

 

                INTERVIEW WITH ZOF~:A REGINIEWICZ 

                          June 29, l99l 

                         (location ???) 

 

My name is Zofia Reginiewicz, my maiden name is N~czynska.  I 
was 

born in Cracow, but shortly after I was born my parents moved to 

Warsaw, and I lived there until the end of the war.  My parents 

were civil servants.  They sent me to Emilia Plater High School, 

where I had many girlfriends, including many Jewish ones.  They 

somehow had a special liking for me, and we were very close.  We 

would go to parties together, visit each other.  Until war broke 

out, until 1939.  I was in Warsaw with my two brothers.  One was 

a construction engineer, the other finished a vocational school. 

He was later killed by an Allied bcmb, he was taken to Germany 

after the Uprising.  We met the outbreak of World War II in 

Warsaw.  Right away, on the first of September, I began serving 

in the headquarters of the defense of Warsaw, to which I was 

called up.  Until the fall of Warsaw, I served in the capacity 
of 

courier to President Starzynski anc the Staff Detachment of the 

command of the defense of Warsaw.  I would drive out to our 

divisions in a jeep, wearing a helmet because there was so much 

shooting that it was impossible to get through to the divisions 

calmly.  General Czuma was my direct superior dictated orders, 
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which I would type up and take to t;he detachments defending 

Warsaw.  Later, among other things, toward the end of September, 

during that terrible bombing of September 25, it was Monday, we 

called it Bloody Monday, I smuggled through staff documents to 

the command of the defense, which had hidden itself in the PKO 

building on Jasna Street.  Under fi.re, during the bombardment, 
at 

night, I carried crates of documen1:s with soldiers.  I rescued 

them and personally delivered them to General Rommel, who was 
the 

commander of the Anmy of Warsaw, of the province of Warsaw, and 

to President Starzynski and to General Czuma.  Warsaw 
surrendered 

on the next day, and an enormous sense of mourning overcame us 

all.  We could not ad~ust to the fact that German troops were 

already coming into the city, houses were still burning 

everywhere, smoke filled the sky orer the whole town so that it 

was impossible to breathe.  About a week after the surrender, 

Hitler came to Warsaw and reviewed a parade of all the units 
that 

had taken part in the capture of Warsaw.  We were of course all 

specially herded to the parade by the Germans, to see how that 

German army marched, and so that we could see how Hitler smashed 

our military might.  For six years he ruled over us.  I was in 

Warsaw for the entire time with my parents.  We lived on 

Sapierzynska Street.  In October 1939, the talk was already 

beginning about the preparations f~r the wall that was being 

built and behind which all the Jews were to be placed.  The 

Germans called it a "ghetto.'  So my girlfriend, with whom I had 
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close contact, her name was Ola, she was much older than I, 
would 

visit me, before the founding of the ghetto, she would come to 

Sapierzynska.  She came one day near the end of October and said 

 

 

 

 Well, I don't think we'll see each other anymore.  They are 

making us wear those armbands, which say that we're Jewish.  
They 

are forcing everyone into the ghetto, so we probably won't see 

each other again."  We kissed warmly then, and cried.  And in 

fact I never did see her again.  She went to the ghetto and 
never 

came back.  I also kept in touch with Zosia Brudnicka, and with 

Basia, and I was most of all friends with Ninka Forkasiewicz, 

whose parents were named Studnia, that was her middle name, had 

two pastry shops in Warsaw.  She had a brother and a sister. 

They took her and her brother and ~ister and parents to the 

ghetto.  My future husband, then my boyfriend, and his friend 

Jozek Wotkasiewicz, pulled her out of the ghetto, I do not know 

how.  They gave her their room on ~ilinski Street and moved in 

with my boyfriend~s parents.  His name was Zbigniew Reginiewicz. 

They kept her there for two years.  She never went out on the 

street, to the city, but when it was dark she would go out in 
the 

courtyard to get some fresh air.  Pnd they would bring her food, 

because she could not get anything herself.  Later, just before 

the Uprising, Jozio Forkasiewicz ard Ninka married.  But soon 
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after, on August l, 1994, the Upri~;ing broke out.  I 
immediately 

volunteered as a nurse in an insurc~ents' hospital called 
Janaburz 

[ph - 85].  Jozek Forkasiewicz alsc, reported to his division. 

Then the neighbors took care of Ninka and she somehow survived 

the whole Uprising.  When the prepzrations for the Ghetto 

Uprising were happening and the Jewish insurgents contacted our 

Home Army and members of the People's Army.  They asked for 
help, 

for arms and food.  One day, before the Uprising of course, I 
was 

riding through the ghetto, I had a pass.  I looked at the 
corpses 

lying there - Jewish old people, children, mothers, begging, 

terrifyingly thin.  What got our a1:tention most of all was that 

Jews who were members of the Judenrat were in excellent form. 

They would walk the streets with clubs and simply beat those 
poor 

Jews.  We did not know why, they just beat them.  Maybe they 

wanted to impress the Germans, I do not know.  Anyway, it was a 

horrible sight to see someone beating his own that way.  We 
could 

not look.  I was with my sister-in--law, looking through the 

windows of the streetcar.  But about the help for the Jews from 

the AK and People's Army, evenings  before curfew but after 
dark, 

AK soldiers would bring bags of arms and bags of food to my 
place 

on Sapierzynska.  There was canned food, sausage, bread, fat, 

bacon.  We would throw the bags over the wall through an opening 

that the Jews had made.  The German gendarmes did not watch that 
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opening.  They stood at their posts a hundred meters away.  They 

met us at that opening, they knew we would be there with the 
arms 

and food.  They went there through a sewer.  They came out of 
the 

sewer, reached for the bags, and quickly got away.  We would 
also 

quickly get away under cover of night, back to our apartment.  
No 

one noticed anything.  We successfully got out.  One of the 

gendarmes on the ghetto side could have noticed us and shot us. 

But luckily we succeeded.  Because from the first day of the 

Uprising, that is from August l, l1344, I was part of the action 

of the Uprising as a nurse and in -he insurgents' hospital 

 

 

 

Janaburza on Bonifraterska Street.  There I took care of sick 
and 

wounded soldiers until the end.  At one time, during the second 

or third week of the Uprising, a bc,mb fell on the first floor. 

It killed         [130] and Halina Jankowska and left ten odd 

wounded.  Those who were left, my colleagues and I, took the 

wounded down to the basement of the hospital, and there the 

doctors and surgeons performed operations on them.  They died in 

great numbers.  We made it to the end of August, when 

unfortunately the Uprising collapsed, the Uprising in the Old 

City was forced to surrender.  But the crew retreated through 
the 

sewers by D~uga Street.  I went in as well but came back in the 
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middle because my mother had had a heart attack.  My comrades 
got 

through to Midtown, where they fought until the end of the 

Uprising.  I was immediately arrest:ed along with my parents by 

the Germans and we were taken to the East Train Station in 

trucks.  From there we were taken in cattle cars to Ravensbruck. 

That is, first to Mauthausen.  There we slept on the ground 

because there was no room there for us.  And then from there to 

Ravensbruck, at night.  They gave IIS blankets and put us in 

cells.  We stayed there until the end of April, 1944, working in 

a factory of aircraft parts, in the basement of the factory. 

Later, on April 17, 1945, we were evacuated from Ravensbruck to 

Sachsenhausen, a concentration camp.  It was so crowded that we 

just stood, you could not even sit or lie down.  Many people 
were 

dying from hunger.  People were so hungry, because the Germans 

simply could not feed us.  They imprisoned us by the thousands 

after the Uprising.  In order to a~oid death by starvation, we 

chewed our hands, where the fat tissue had been preserved, and 
we 

nourished ourselves with this fat 1;issue.  Those last days were 

tragic.  Those who could not stand up, who could not live any 

longer were sent to the gas chambers every evening.  And in 

Ravensbruck they put us all in one sztupa [ph - 169], in which 

there were twenty-five girls, most:Ly young girls.  I slept on 
one 

bed of boards with two Jewish girl:;, while their mother slept 
on 

the next one.  The Brudnickis.  Zosia Brudnicka, Basia 
Brudnicka, 

and mommy.  We knew they were Jewish, we were great friends. 
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They were very pleasant and warm.  They would share their last 

piece of bread with us if they knew that one of us especially 

needed some food.  But we all knew they were Jewish, but none of 

us gave them away, at roll call nor to one of the SS-men who 
came 

by to check our bedding, our behavLor, our cleanliness, despite 

the fact that we had nothing to wash with and we were very 

hungry.  That was the way it was until the very end, when they 

evacuated us.  And during that dea-h march we were driven west 
in 

the direction of the American army, because they knew that the 

Soviets were approaching from the rear and that the Americans 

were in front of us.  So those who could walk no further were 

shot in front of us - I describe aLl of this in my memoirs - by 

the SS-men.  So on the whole Mecklenburg-Magdeburg, there lay 

thousands of corpses of our comrades in suffering, shot by the 

SS.  One day, in the second week oE the march, I think... I was 

very hungry, they gave us no food, no water.  Our feet were cut 

 

 

 

up - we did forty kilometers a day   At night we were driven 
into 

stables where we slept a few hours   At dawn we were woken and 
we 

went on.  So one day I felt so much pain in my feet and my legs 

that I was unable to go on.  So I said to the commandant SS- 

Obersturmbannfuhrer that I could not go on, so could he please 

shoot me.  But he said that no, they weren't shooting women any 

longer.  He said that if I wanted, I could sit on the cart with 
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the SS-men's baggage on it, he wou:Ld arrange it for me.  Since 

prisoners like me were pulling the cart, I thanked him and 

declined and went on.  Then I could not go on any longer, so I 

decided just to stay in the ditch.  Then those two girls, zosia 

Brudnicka and Basia Brudnicka, whom we left because she 

contracted typhus a few days later  we left her in a town, and 

Ania Szczukowa, who now lives in Breslau, I keep in touch with 

her, they supported me under my arms, and thanks to them we 

reached the American front.  There we one evening were driven 

into a barn.  We lay down on the s1;raw.  Then we heard tanks, 

sounds of a battle, bombardment.  1~e went outside the barn and 

looked: the whole sky was full of fire, I do not know if it was 

the setting sun or fire from the battle.  Anyway, we stood there 

and looked and listened to the batl:le.  We saw that something 
was 

happening in front of us, some kind of battle.  The commandant, 

the Obersturmbannfuhrer, came up to me and said ~'Do you see 
that 

battlefield?  That is the last batl;le between American and 
German 

troops.  Tomorrow the Americans wiLl be here."  When I heard 

this, I ran and told my friends.  We began to embrace and kiss, 

because we were soon to regain freedom.  We had found out a few 

days before that the Germans planned to take us to Lubeck, where 

two ships were waiting for us.  They wanted to put us on the 

ships and sink the ships in the sea.  It turned out that the day 

before we got to Lubeck, the Americans freed us.  So we went to 

sleep.  We threw ourselves on the straw and went to sleep. 

Suddenly, I woke up.  We heard men's voices speaking Polish and 

American.  I sat up on the bedding and bent over me were two 
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black American soldiers, with Colts and helmets.  They were 

looking at me and at Ania, whom I was sleeping together with, 
and 

crying.  He said ~These are the vi~tims of fascism."  Then he 

told us "Get upl  The war is over, the Germans have surrendered. 

Get up, you are free."  We threw ourselves at them, hugging 
them, 

kissing them.  They threw open the doors of the barn, saying "Go 

out, you are free."  That was May 3, 1945.  After landing at 

Gdynia, I returned to Oppeln on a Ereight train.  I had found 
out 

through Swedish radio that my parents were alive, as well as my 

eldest brother, Jerzy, and that they were living in Oppeln, 
which 

had been captured by the Soviet anny.  One could take over the 

German homes.  There was a neighborhood of villas, abandoned by 

the Germans, because the Germans rl~treated in panic from the 

Soviet troops and left their homes with all the furniture and 

other things.  Poles were allowed to take over these houses.  Ny 

parents and brother took a villa in the suburbs of Oppeln.  We 

lived there.  When I returned from Sweden, my father was very 
ill 

with cancer, and unfortunately, two weeks later he died.  We 

 

 

 

buried him there, in Oppeln.  There was no point in returning to 

warsaw; our building, our city, waE burned out and destroyed, 

only a pile of rubble was left, so there was nothing to come 
back 
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to.  So we lived in Oppeln for several years.  I lived there 
with 

my mother, my brother, and my sister-in-law.  My future husband, 

Reginiewicz, found me there.  We were married there.  A year 

passed and I bore our first son.  A year later a second one, a 

year and a half later a third.  Then a daughter.  I bore four 

children.  But it was difficult.  We were in very difficult 

material circumstances.  Soon after we had moved to Oppeln, I 

tried to contact my old friends, with whom I shared common goals 

and a common bed in Ravensbruck.  E~ecause I knew where Basia 

Brudnicka and zosia Brudnicka livecl, I had asked them their 

address in Ravensbruck.  They livecl in Hindenburg, 17 
Czarniecki 

Street.  I wrote to them.  At that time she came immediately to 

Oppeln, she even held my second son Janek at his christening. 

She lived with me for some time, she was my guest.  Later her 

sister also came, Basia Brudnicka.  We kept in touch for several 

years.  They would come visit me, I would go visit them in 

Hindenburg.  Later, Zosia got married, Basia also.  Basia 
married 

someone in Warsaw and moved to Warsaw and lives there still with 

a surgeon.  They have no children.  Zosia bore one son, she 

brought him here to Oppeln.  We st__ll have very warm relations, 

both with Zosia and with Basia Brudnicka. 
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